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1. Roll call

Also Present: Steven Mahan Director, Community Development Grants Administration, 

Garry Werra, Community Development Grants Administration, Assistant City Attorney 

Tom Gartner and Member Brian Peters

2. Approval of minutes from the January 14, 2008 meeting

Ms. Gore moved approval of the minutes, Ms. Madden seconded. There were no 

objections.

Roll call taken at 3:20 P.M.

Kammholz, Sanchez and MaddenPresent 3 - 

GoreExcused 1 - 

3. Review, discussion and recommendations on revisions to the application form and scoring 

sheet

Mr. Kammholz said that that there are a number of suggestions up for discussion 

relating to changes to the application form and scoring sheet. 

All the subcommittee members agree to review Mr. Peters written suggestions (Exhibit 

1) first.

Mr. Peters said the first question in his letter refers to "Universal Design" and said he 

would like to meet with city staff to see what the criteria the City is using to score that.  

Mr. Mahan replied in the affirmative. 

Mr. Peters said that he would e-mail Mr. Mahan at a later date to set up a meeting.

Mr. Peters said the second question in his letter refers to "Matching/Leveraged Dollars" 

and said that he figures the next funding round will be mostly for "Homeownership" and 

said that a lot of the homeownership applicants that applied in the first round did not 
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have any matching funding. He said that he reviewed the housing trust fund ordinance 

and matching funds is a requirement. He said that the Housing Trust Fund Advisory 

Board (HTRAB) needs to figure out a way to make it easier for organizations to count 

for matching funds, particularly with the use of CDBG funds, because the last round of 

funding the board couldn't do that, so maybe this board could discuss that issue for 

the next round. 

Mr. Mahan said that most of the homeownership projects will require a bank loan, 

because the CDBG funds don't fund at 100%.  He said the housing trust fund awards 

would be in addition to the project's other funding, which may also include other funding 

such as state dollars.  

Ms. Sanchez said she remembers during the first round of housing trust fund awards 

that the homeownership applications that were rejected didn't have any bank loans and 

they were asking for 100% funding from the housing trust fund. She asked Mr. Peters 

is this what he is referring to? 

Mr. Peters replied in the affirmative and thanked Ms. Sanchez for the clarification.

Mr. Mahan replied that the housing trust fund awards are supposed to be use as 

leveraging dollars, there are not supposed to provide 100% of a project's funds.

Mr. Peters said that he understands what Mr. Mahan is saying, but that he still is 

concerned that the  requirement of 25% of housing trust fund dollars are suppose to go 

for homeownership projects and he wants to make sure that goal is met. 

Ms. Sanchez asked if there is a way to have some kind of training assistance meeting 

with this subcommittee, city staff and potential homeownership applicants. She said 

there were some organizations that took a look at the application and saw the five year 

pro-forma requirement and didn't bother to apply, because they didn't understand what 

a five year pro-forma was and didn't understand how it related to their projects.     

Mr. Mahan replied that there were only two applicants in the first round that applied for 

homeownership funding. He said he would have no problem in setting up a training 

session.  

Mr. Mahan asked if it is the will of this subcommittee that a training session is set-up 

for just homeownership or should it include the other categories. 

Mr. Sanchez replied that a training session could include the other categories, but 

homeownership has the biggest need. 

Mr. Mahan said that they could start out with the homeownership category. He said will 

bring this up at the next full board meeting for approval to proceed with a training 

session.

Mr. Kammholz said that Ms. MacDonald brought up the open meeting law.  He said 

that if there is a quorum of this subcommittee present at the training session it will 

have to be posted as a meeting. He continued to say that all of the subcommittee 

members don't have to attend.  

Ms. Sanchez said she would like to attend.
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Mr. Mahan said that he could schedule the training session to take place about 30 

days prior to the application going out. He said he would put together the preliminaries 

for the training session.

Ms. Gore asked if a reference sheet could be prepared and attached to the 

application?

Mr. Mahan said that he needs to know what parts of the application will need to be 

addressed.  He said he thought that the application form was pretty clear. 

Ms. Gore said that they could also consider doing a survey of the possible applicants 

on what kind of training they would like to see provided at the training session. 

Mr. Mahan replied in the affirmative. 

Mr. Peters asked if the next round of applications will be for brick and mortar projects 

again or will it include the other categories? 

Mr. Kammholz replied that this subcommittee’s focus should only be on the review and 

technical changes to the application form and scoring sheet.  He said that how the 

next round of funding is going to be used is something for the full board to decide and 

to give this subcommittee direction on.

Mr. Kammholz said the two issues this subcommittee needs to work through yet ares 

the leveraged dollars and the five year pro-forma requirement. He asked Mr. Mahan if 

he thought both of those issues could be worked through with potential applicants in a 

training session or should there be a change to the application form?

Mr. Kammholz continued to say that he thinks the five year pro-forma requirement 

should be kept in the application, but maybe they should include a statement that 

would say that certain proposals or small projects may not need to meet this 

requirement.   

Ms. Werra said that the five year project pro-forma is noted in two areas in the 

application form (Exhibit 2, pages 6 and 13). He then suggested that he could put in 

parenthesis "not required for homeownership" where the five year pro-forma is noted in 

the application form.

Ms. Sanchez asked if there would be a circumstance where a five year pro-forma 

would be required for a homeownership projects? 

Mr. Werra replied that pro-forma is required for rental projects.

Mr. Kammholz said that additional information for more complex projects can be 

requested of the applicant and that something on those lines could be put in 

parenthesis also.

Mr. Werra replied that he could put in parenthesis something like "(reserves the right to 

request additional information that may be necessary)."

Mr. Mahan referred back to Mr. Peters' request to meet with city staff to discuss 

universal design and said he feels this should be discussed by this subcommittee and 

not privately with just him.
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Mr. Peters said basically he was concerned when he reviewesd the application he 

found that there were a lot of variables on how applicants were filling out and meeting 

the accessibility requirements.  He said he wants to make sure that all the applicants 

are meeting the accessibility requirements. He said that he is not sure how it should 

be scored and what range should be used for accessibility.  He continued to say that 

there is no middle ground, the applicant is either meeting the requirements or its not.  

Mr. Peters said that he would like to find out more about the scoring process, such as 

what are the requirements and what are the applicants are looking at as it relates to 

accessibility.

Mr. Mahan replied that he know where Mr. Peters is going with this and said they need 

to be on top of those accessiblity requirment issues before the project is funded, not 

retroactively. He said there are a lot of the lawsuits against developers that are taking 

place right now, 2 years later, because of such things as the doors aren't wide enough 

or there are no ramps.

Mr. Mahan continued to say that accessibility is part of the grading and that is where 

this board comes in when it is reviewing the applications. He said during the review 

process the members need to make sure the accessibility requirements are being 

met.  

In addition, Mr. Mahan said that the applicants that are being funded right now all 

stated in their applications that they had accessibility factored into their projects.  

Mr. Mahan gave an update on the first round of projects that received funding awards. 

He  said that all of those projects have met the accessibility requirements, except for 

United Methodist project, which still needs to be looked at.  

Mr. Mahan said the first round of applicants were pretty straight forward, but the next 

round may need to have some extensive review of the accessibility requirement to 

make sure the requirements are being met. 

Ms. Sanchez asked for clarification on whether this subcommittee does or doesn't 

need to establish a standard for accessibility for the next round of awards?

Mr. Mahan suggested that the wording in the application should be changed from 

accessibility to Universal Design.

Ms. Sanchez said that Mr. Peters' letter refers to two versions of a universal design 

checklist and asked Mr. Mahan if he is saying that a standard doesn't need to be set 

for the next round?

Mr. Peters replied that he wasn't sure if the housing trust fund had criteria for universal 

design, and if it didn't have criteria developed he provided in his letter two versions of 

universal design checklists that could possibly be used. 

Mr. Mahan replied that the housing trust fund uses the WHEDA's checklist.  

Mr. Mahan said that universal design fits the mold for new builds, but wouldn't work for 

rehab projects, because of the structures and costs. He also said that this board 

should establish a percentage for new builds and multiple units.   
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Ms. Sanchez said that they don't want to impose universal design on every structure, it 

wouldn't be feasible.

Mr. Peters said universal design is for multiple family homes. He said he realized a few 

months ago when he reviewed the language in the application again that it says every 

house has to comply with universal design and he didn't think that is what they really 

wanted it to mean.  He said there is something called reasonable accommodation and 

if it would cost too much to make a home accessible to meet universal design, then of 

course it could be brought to the HTF board for an exemption.  He said this is stated 

in the housing trust fund ordinance. 

Ms. Sanchez said that universal design should be included in the training session.

Mr. Werra referred to page 5 of the application and said that as he reviewed it, he 

noticed that it has a collection of accessibility requirements for both multi-family 

projects and single family homes.  He suggested that the information on page 5 of the 

application be separated into two parts, and put the requirements for larger projects in 

the first half and use the second half for single family homeownership.  He said that 

would make it clearer.

Mr. Peters said that it may make it more clear, but the ordinance language needs to 

be checked. 

Mr. Werra replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Mahan said that as he looked at the language on page 5 of the application some of 

language should be reworded, because the doorway entrance size requirement looks 

wrong. 

Mr. Kammholz said that if it is agreeable with the subcommittee members, he asked 

Mr. Mahan to draft a strike out and reword version for the pro-forma and universal 

design in the application form and then bring it back to this subcommittee at its next 

meeting for review.

Mr. Peters asked if city staff could bring examples of past application scores so that 

he can review how they were scored. He said that he understands that the scoring for 

accessibility was scored in the objective category which was scored by city staff. 

Mr. Mahan replied that the objective was that accessibility was to be a part of the 

project package. He said all of the projects fell under the accessibility improvements 

criteria. 

Mr. Werra replied that the scoring for accessibility improvements has a score of 1 

point if the project meets the minimum standards and 5 points if it exceeds minimum 

standards.

Mr. Peters asked who scored that part of the scoring sheet?

Mr. Mahan replied that this Technical Subcommittee scored that part.

Mr. Kammholz said that as far as the percentage of funding for the Homeownership 

category, he said those percentages are overall funding guidelines to which this 
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subcommittee trys to adhere and not any one funding round is going to strictly adhere 

to the 25, 35, 25 percentages. He said they want to give the dollars to strongest 

proposals. He also said that this subcommittee will want to strive to hit those target 

percentages, but according to the ordinance it not mandatory.

Ms. Gore said that they should document the percentages used in each category for 

each round of awards. 

Ms. Sanchez said her understanding of the percentages was that for any given year 

those target percentages would be given to each category. She said the reason this 

subcommittee felt O.K. not sticking with those percentages in the first round was 

because the whole pot wasn't being allocated.

 

Mr. Mahan replied that the ordinance doesn't address the percentage allocation. He 

said each round starts over. He also said that it is up to the full board to determine the 

percentage for each category and that there could be additional categories added.

Mr. Peters said if the percentages aren't mandatory then he is confused, because the 

resolution says it should be. 

Mr. Kammholz said that he the percentage for each category was not mandatory.  He 

said this is something that the full board should consider. 

Mr. Mahan said that the funding guidelines do state the minimum percentages for each 

category and says the trust fund must.  Mr. Mahan said the issue with the first funding 

round is that the homeownership applicants didn't have leveraged funds and that those 

funds didn't go to another category.

Mr. Kammholz said that application should be consistent with the resolution and/or 

direction from the full advisory board, so if the application says must and the resolution 

says should be, this subcommittee should get direction from the full board on how to 

approach the second funding round as it relates to the percentage issue.

Mr. Peters said that part of this percentage issue is because the Housing Trust Fund 

Advisory Board directed that the first round of funding go to only the brick and mortar 

projects. He said the policy should be more service driven than on brick and mortar 

projects so that they are able to meet the percentages and have more viable 

applications for homeownership. 

Mr. Kammholz said both those policy questions should be taken up by the full board.

Mr. Kammholz asked Ms. Sanchez to explain her request to include in the scoring 

sheet a management plan criteria?

Ms. Sanchez explained that for bigger rental projects a management plan would be a 

relevant thing to consider in the evaluations on whether it’s a worthy project, because 

the success of a project depends on the management plan. 

Mr. Kammholz asked Ms. Sanchez if she has came across a management plan that 

she could share with the subcommittee?

Ms. Sanchez replied in the affirmative.
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Mr. Kammholz said instead of having Mr. Mahan start from scratch he asked Ms. 

Sanchez if she could forward that example of a management plan to the Community 

Development Grants Admin. staff and they can fold it into the application.

Mr. Mahan said that he know that when developers are applying for its WHEDA tax 

credits, they hve to have a management plan in place and he thinks it is 20% of thier 

score. He said he would talk to Jessie Greenlee with WHEDA about WHEDA's 

management plan requirement. 

Ms. Madden asked what is meant by a management plan?

Ms. Sanchez explained that when she applied for housing trust fund monies in San 

Diego, she had to provide a management plan, which included the name of who the 

management plan company was and what the policies and procedures are.

Ms. Madden asked if it is for the development process or how the program is going to 

be run?

Ms. Sanchez replied that it is the latter and it would include the management plan 

policies and procedures that are in effect if someone doesn't pay their rent, breaks 

their lease, etc. 

Mr. Mahan said he would ask WHEDA how it scores its management plan.  He also 

said that some applicants lost points with WHEDA who didn't have a management plan 

in place. 

Ms. Sanchez said she doesn't want to rule out a management group.

Mr. Mahan said he would also ask WHEDA how it analyzes a management plan.

Mr. Werra asked for a point of clarification on what Ms. Sanchez’s intention is on 

where this management plan should go, in the application or incorporated into the 

scoring sheet? 

Ms. Sanchez replied that she was looking to have it put into the scoring sheet.

Mr. Kammholz asked if there is a consensus of the members to have this 

management plan put in the scoring sheet? All members agreed.

Ms. Kammholz said that Ms. Madden has some suggestions for the scoring sheet 

(Exhibit 3).

Mr. Kammholz said the first note that Ms. Madden has is for the "Affordability Period" 

and she notes that it should receive at least 1 point for 30 years.

Ms. Madden said that under the "Affordability Period" she thought that if an applicant 

meets the requirement it should at least get 1 point. 

Mr. Werra said that since it was a basic requirement all the applicants had to meet it.

Ms. Madden said that her interpretation of this was if you don't meet it you get a zero 

and if you do meet it you get one point. 
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Mr. Mahan said that if the applicant is viable they would get one point.

Ms. Gore said that they should not get points if it is a requirement.

Mr. Kammholz asked what does it says in the application on affordability and is it 

clear?

Mr. Werra said that on page 3 of the application, it explains the "Affordability 

Requirements". 

Ms. Madden said she recalls people who didn't meet the affordability requirement and if 

they are applying and don't meet the requirements they should get zero points.

Mr. Kammholz suggested that a short paragraph be put in the application on page 3 

right under "Affordability Requirements", and word it something like "there will be scale 

scoring based on affordability requirements and meeting the requirement will get 0 

points and if exceeds the requirement one point will be given" or it could say "the 

applicant doesn't qualify for housing trust funds unless it meet the affordability 

requirements."

Ms. Sanchez said that both of those statements should be noted in the application.

Mr. Kammholz asked CBGA staff to insert some kind of wording in the application for 

the affordability requirements.

Mr. Werra replied in the affirmative.

Ms. Madden said that she would be comfortable with leaving the score at 0 point if that 

extra language is put in the application.

Mr. Werra asked if they should also change the language on page 4 under "Application 

Scoring", because the third bullet point also relates to affordability requirement. 

Mr. Mahan said that the wording on page 4 is correct the way it is. 

Mr. Kammholz asked that the word "Extend" be changed to "Exceed" in the third bullet 

point.   

Atty. Gartner said it may make sense to apply that same concept to some of the other 

scoring categories, for example EBE.  He said it might make it easier for the 

applicants. He said for some of the categories it may be better to say that this is the 

minimum threshold requirement and then say, using the page 4 concept, if an 

applicant is willing to commit to a longer affordability period, extra EBE or additional 

use of city workers the applicant would be awarded extra points.    

Mr. Mahan said that this subcommittee has had extensive discussions on the EBE 

requirement and that the issue with that is that an applicant can say that it will use 

25% EBE, but it all come down to the monitoring of the project to find out what the 

applicant has really complied with.   

Mr. Kammholz said it should be presented clearly in the application for the following 

three categories: Affordability, use of City of Milwaukee workers and use of EBE.
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Atty. Gartner said that part of the problem is that this application is a one size fits all 

application and it is a pretty complicated application that uses complicated 

procedures. 

Atty. Gartner said that he found in dealing with this first round of successful applicants 

that they tend to be institutions, large, tax credit, multiple funding sources, new 

construction developers; and that the housing trust fund is giving a modest amount of 

funding.  

Atty. Gartner continued to says that it may make sense for this subcommittee to 

reconsider how the requirements are going to be enforced, depending upon the amount 

of the award and the overall size of the project, because if there is a multi-million dollar 

project, which is only getting $50,000 in housing trust funds, the time it would take to 

monitor all the different categories listed in the application probably doesn't warrant the 

staff time.  He said the reality is those project are already meeting other funding 

requirements, such as WHEDA's and the city staff isn't going to convince those 

developers to structure their projects to meet the City’s housing trust fund 

requirements.   He said that maybe it would be easier to say that if the award is over 

an x amount it should be fully monitored, but if the award is small, a stream-lined 

approach for some of the requirements should be considered. 

Ms. Madden said that she likes Atty. Gartner suggestion that a certain award amount 

should be established for when to a full monitoring of a project would be done. 

Ms. Madden said that all the scoring requirements were discussed extensively and the 

full advisory board voted on and approved all of them. 

Ms. Sanchez said that it is stated in the ordinance the requirements needed for the 

scoring sheet. 

Mr. Kammholz said that full disclosure should be stated in the application form for the 

points that Atty. Gartner suggested. He asked if the full advisory board should be the 

ones to consider Atty. Gartner's suggestions? 

Ms. Mahan asked if the percentages were also stated as a requirement in the 

ordinance?

Ms. Sanchez replied that the percentages were not stated in the ordinance.

Mr. Kammholz said the ordinance could be changed if the full board wants to do that.

Atty. Gartner said the ordinance references the resolution and the Housing Trust Fund 

Task Force report.

Mr. Kammholz said that if the full advisory board wants this subcommittee to look at it 

again it can direct this subcommittee do so. 

Atty. Gartner said that maybe the full board could basically direct the CBGA to use 

reasonable efforts to meet all the criteria if the award amount is under $100,000 and 

have a higher level of review if the award is in excess of $100,000. 

Ms. Madden said she like Atty. Gartner's suggestion.

Page 9City of Milwaukee



June 2, 2008HOUSING TRUST FUND ADVISORY 

BOARD TECHNICAL REVIEW 

SUBCOMMITTEE

Meeting Minutes

Mr. Kammholz said that would be a full advisory board decision.

Mr. Kammholz moved the subcommittee back to Ms. Madden's notes on the scoring 

sheet.  He referred the members to the "Experience" category. 

Ms. Madden advised that she didn't have a change for the "Experience" category.

Mr. Mahan said that the "Management Plan" could be placed under "Experience". 

 

Mr. Werra asked that as long as the subcommittee is back to reviewing the scoring 

sheet, does it want to assign points for a "Management Plan"?

Ms. Madden suggested a scale of 1, 3 and 5 for each item listed under "Experience". 

Mr. Mahan asked if they want to keep the total points at a 100?  

Ms. Sanchez replied that keeping the total points at 100 isn't necessary. 

Mr. Kammholz said Ms. Madden would like the “Experience” category to have a scale 

rating. 

Mr. Werra suggested giving 2, 2 and 4 point scale. 

Mr. Kammholz said Ms. Madden is suggesting that both agency and staff experience 

be given 1, 3 or 5 points.

Mr. Kammholz asked Ms. Sanchez how many points does she want to award for a 

"Management Plan"?  He explained that they could combine the staff and agency and 

give a them a total of 5 points and than separate the Management Plan into its own 

category and give it scaling points of 0 to 5 points.   

Ms. Sanchez said that her thought is that under the "Experience" category they should 

keep "Agency experience...", but add wording to make it more specific, such as 

"Agency experience developing some kind of project...” and also do the same for 

"Staff experience..." and maybe reword it to say "staff or outside contractor" and then 

insert the management plan as the third item and give the score of  2, 4 and 4 points.

Ms. Madden asked if they could backup? She said she recalls when reviewing the 

"Use of City of Milwaukee Workers" and "Use of City EBE" categories in the 

applications, that some of applications had no percentages given and/or just put 

promissory information. She asked if there is a way to strength these categories, such 

as requiring the applicants to put a percentage? 

Mr. Kammholz asked if they could make it clear that what the applicant is proposing 

by putting it in the term sheet?

Ms. Madden replied that the applicants aren't even proposing a percentage, some of 

them just put "yes", it will meet the standard. 

Atty. Gartner replied that the City's standard EBE agreement contains a whole series 

of requirements that developers need to meet in implementing a project.  He said there 

is also a whole set of procedure that the EBE agreement contemplates that really has 

to begin before the project even gets started. He said one of the problems the 

applicant/developer faces is if the developer has to get a general contractor, and by 
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that time the project is well under way, the general contractor is than told that it has to 

meet the City's EBE criteria, the resident preference criteria, prevailing wage criteria, 

etc.  He said that at that point the developer is already well into the project and can't go 

back to meet the detailed City requirements, but the developer can send the 

contractors information showing that they have try to meet the City’s requirements. 

Ms. Sanchez asked if there is a way to get the applicants to be more specific about 

what it is that they are committing so that the subcommittee can compare and know 

how to score it better?  

Mr. Kammholz asked if the members want additional information added into the 

application?

Ms. Sanchez replied in the affirmative.

Atty. Gartner said that they could attached a copy of the City's EBE agreement to the 

application and say each successful applicant will be required to enter into this 

agreement with the City and follow all the requirements in the agreement. He said it 

should include a box that needs to be marked yes.  

Ms. Sanchez replied that would help, but it still doesn't necessary translate into the 

applicant being more specific on how the applicant is going to comply with the 

agreement.  She said that extra points could be given. 

Mr. Mahan said on page 17 and 20 of the application, it asks "Will this project utilize 

workers from the neighborhood and/or give priority to emerging business enterprise 

contractors?"   Mr. Mahan suggested that they put a more detailed question in the 

application.  

Mr. Werra said that it needs to be broken into two questions.

Ms. Madden moved on to the Diversity category on the scoring sheet and referred to 

Mr. Peters, because he also had questioned this issue.   

Mr. Peters said that he was looking through the applications and the applicants were 

talking about neighborhoods and housing stock at the same time and those are two 

different things in his eyes and asked if those should be considered as two different 

categories?

Ms. Gore suggested that it be clarified by changing the language to include "types" of 

housing stock diversity.  

Mr. Peters said that it says in HTF final report and recommendations on page 20, 

"encourage more neighborhood diversity and increase housing choices with a 

neighborhood." He said that it is his understanding that that means people and 

housing type.  

Mr. Werra asked how should the language read in the application for diversity? 

Mr. Kammholz said that on the rating sheet it should say "project diversity types” and 

take out neighborhood. 

Ms. Sanchez said that in the application on page 17 it says what Mr. Peter read into 
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the record earlier and that the word neighborhood should be included in the language. 

Mr. Gore left at 3:20 P.M.

Mr. Werra asked if the language should read as follows?

"Project increases diversity and housing types in the neighborhood'

He asked if this wording should be incorporated in the both the application and scoring 

sheet?

Mr. Kammholz replied in the affirmative.  

Ms. Madden moved on to “Coordination with Community Institutions" category and said 

that there was some misinterpretation of this category by the applicants by the way 

some of them replied to it.

Ms. Sanchez suggested that an example be given at the training session.

Ms. Madden suggested an example be put in the application to what is meant by 

"Coordination with Community Institutions."

Mr. Kammholz asked Mr. Madden and Ms. Sanchez if they could both e-mail Mr. 

Werra some language and examples that they would like seen in the application for 

"Coordination with Community Institutions." 

Ms. Sanchez and Ms. Madden replied in the affirmative.    

Mr. Kammholz asked if clarification is needed for "Institution to Community."

Ms. Madden replied that the word Institution needs some clarification, because most 

thought it meant from prisons to housing. 

Mr. Peters replied that that was his suggestion and its intent was to the moving of 

people from nursing or group homes and also from prisons to housing.  

Ms. Sanchez asked if examples should be given for that one as well. 

Mr. Mahan said that there are two questions on the bottom of page 17, questions #7 

asked if the project would move a person from institution, and he suggested an 

example be added there.  

Ms. Madden replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Werra said he thought it meant transit from a homeless shelter.

Mr. Peters said he could submit some examples. 

Mr. Mahan said that institution was not defined and examples would work. 

Ms. Sanchez said that on page 9, part 1 question 1b, she suggests adding language 

that would describe the partners and funding for the services to be provided. 

Ms. Sanchez said that on page 11, part 2 question 1, she thinks the time line request 

should be more specific, because some of the applicants were very specific and some 
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of them were pretty broad in their answer.

Mr. Peters said that he doesn't know how that would help, because the time line 

depends on the funding from many different sources.  

Ms. Sanchez said the time line plan should be in place.

Mr. Mahan said that a time line is an estimate. 

Ms. Sanchez said that the time line would tell her that the applicant knows what steps 

they are going to be taken. 

Ms. Madden agrees with Ms. Sanchez that being more specific would help. 

Ms. Madden left at 3:43 P.M.

Roll call taken at 3:43 P.M.

Kammholz and SanchezPresent 2 - 

Madden and GoreExcused 2 - 

4. Next meeting date, time and agenda

Mr. Kammholz said that Ms. MacDonald will contact the subcommittee members to 

set the next meeting date.

Meeting adjourned: 3:43 P.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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